THE LEIGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 9TH NOVEMBER 2016 AT 7.30PM AT THE LEIGH PARISH CHURCH
Present:  Cllr. J. Arkell (Chair), Cllr. P. Harvey, Cllr. M. Chandler, Cllr. C. Withers, Cllr P. Hooton.
In attendance:  K. Tilling (Parish Clerk), K. Annis (RFO), Martin Hutchins (GRCC) and 12 members of the public. 
1. Apologies: none
2. Declarations of interest:   none

3. Minutes of the last meeting: 
     The minutes of the last Parish Council meeting on 10th August 2016 were approved. Proposed     

     by Cllr Harvey, seconded Cllr Hooton, carried unanimously. The minutes from the Additional 
     Parish Council meeting on 28th September 2016 were approved. Proposed by Cllr Hooton and 
     seconded by Cllr Harvey. Carried unanimously
4. To discuss planning applications and consider responses for the following:

16/02000/OUT Elms Park. Outline application for up to 4115 new homes, 24 ha of employment, a hotel and mixed use centres providing retail and community facilities, a transport hub and public transport inter change, primary and secondary school education, new areas of green infrastructure including areas of play sports hub, woodland planting, allotments and habitat, new access onto Tewkesbury Road and Manor Road, new footways and cycle ways, and drainage infrastructure.
Comments made: water drains into the Leigh Brook from this area, so potential flooding concerns further downstream. Sheer scale of site including traffic problems. Short timescale to make comments on the planning application. The tip area should not have anything built on it. Logical place to build a big development, on the edge of an existing urban area. Developers already own a large proportion of the land to be developed. This site should absorb the requirement for the industrial units recently proposed on land adjacent to the Old Spot Pub
Factors affecting the Parish: drainage issues – introduction of balancing ponds to take flash water. School provision – needs to be provided at the start of the development. Local schools no longer able to support current needs within the Parish. Redesign of the M5 motorway junction – might stop un-necessary traffic travelling through Coombe Hill.
It was resolved that a letter be sent outlining the above concerns and effects on the Parish.

16/01168/FUL Burnaby, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill. Two storey extension to the side of the property. Brief discussion about the site as its sits close to the neighbour’s boundary. Other houses in the area have set a precedence for small scale extensions. No great objections. It was resolved that the P/C has no adverse comments to make. Carried unanimously.
Updates to previous applications:

Leigh Court: Documents are still being submitted so keep checking and reading the planning portal. The latest documents have more accurate information. A meeting will be called to discuss all current proposals when it is appropriate to do so. TBC should acknowledge that they have all the paperwork that they require. Planning Officer is Paul Instone.

Vine Tree Farm: Large amount of unauthorised earth works have been carried out and several thousand tonnes of soil have been tipped in the lower section (flood plain). Local Parishioners are not happy about this and the Parish Council have complained to TBC. Applicant not following the submitted drawings. Environment Agency has also been informed. The destruction of the badger sett has been referred to the Police and is being pursued.  A temporary Stop Order was issued to stop work on the site as conditions had not been fully met.  Diggers were back on site for 3 days at the beginning of November. A 3rd enforcement notice has now been issued for the site – dated 7th November for Breach of Conditions as a result of the applicants commencement of works on site prior to formal discharge of pre-commencement conditions relating to the development. The Parish Council and local parishioners at the meeting do not believe that the topography of the site will be restored once the dwelling has been completed and will ensure that further compliance to return the site to the original levels is monitored closely. The soil in the flood plain that has been compacted and shaped needs to be removed from the site as any other person would have to do. Further concerns about the boundary excavations – again not on the drawings. At a loss as to why unless this digging out is for something that has not been approved (and appears on any drawings). Nothing has been taken off site, site resembles a landfill site! Concerns about the stability of the bank due to the volume of soil removed and nothing left to retain it.
It was resolved that the Parish Council would challenge the need to retain the soil on site. Make it clear that the raising of ground levels is not acceptable. Highlight the concerns about possible effects of flooding and write a letter to the Environment Agency. It was unanimous that this site is a good example of flouting all the rules and regulations. 

School House – planning approved
Cyder Press Farm – planning approved
5. To discuss the Quiet Lanes Document:

The Parish Council have been made aware of this document by members of the Parish. The idea behind this scheme is to make specific lanes within the parish a shared space. Quiet Lanes is a ‘positive way of providing a chance for people to walk, cycle and horse ride in a safer environment’ together with ‘protecting the character and tranquillity of country lanes’. One of the closest examples is the Spine Road at the Cotswold Water Park. The Parish Council will seek the thoughts of its parishioners – if the parishioners are interested then the PC will take this forward. It will require full parishioner support. Residents of The Wharf also considering the scheme. It is difficult to implement and the document is out of date (2006). There is no harm in doing it providing it has the full support of nearly every parishioner affected. It will apply to residents, visitors and deliveries equally. It was resolved that more work was required.

6. To receive the report on the Housing Needs Survey:

This report was introduced by Martin Hutchings, Rural Housing Enabler from GRCC, working with local communities providing advice and support. The response rate was 43% from a total of 127 questionnaires distributed on 31st July 2016 with a purpose of the survey ‘to investigate and establish the affordable housing needs of people who live in or have close ties to the Leigh’. The report is available for all parishioners to read. The parish has a stable population. The survey identified 4 households looking at affordable housing* – normally 2-4% of the population within a defined area. (* 3 households in need of rented accommodation, 1 household might be able to afford shared ownership accommodation). Options were looked at and discussed. As outlined in the last Parish Council meeting, affordable housing is under consideration as part of a small development within the Parish so it is likely that local needs may be met.TBC requires affordable housing contributions from developments over a set number of units. Concerns of the affordable housing survey by Cllr Harvey were noted, in the way the results were presented in percentages that did not equate to an exact fraction of the 55 completed surveys (section 5.11). Concerns were also expressed that possibly people had suggested sites (not affordable) for speculative development or away from their own neighbourhood (section 5.12).
It was resolved that this document was a helpful tool for the Neighbourhood Development Plan and should be circulated to all Parishioners via email.

7. District and County Councillors’ reports:

None received.

8. To approve the Financial Statement:

Keith Annis had prepared a budget review/ budget forecast for the meeting – circulated to all Parish Councillors at the start of the meeting. Cheques to be authorised- additional £80.00 towards the Parish Newsletter, clerk’s salary and office expenses and Grant Thornton invoice. Proposed by Cllr Withers, seconded Cllr Chandler, 3 fore and 1 abstention. Precept request for 2017/2018 to remain the same as this year.
9. Update of Highways Issues:

     Report from Cllr Hooton: the pavement at Coombe Hill, opposite Evington House is due to be
     repaired. Ground underneath the tarmac has been excavated by rabbits and is now 

    dangerous. Ongoing issues with drains and resurfacing in Pancake Lane. Cllr Hooton to contact
    Chris Hawkins from Highways re discharges for the septic tanks and also find out when
    rescheduled resurfacing is likely. Reports of drain blockage further up the lane need to be
    investigated.
    Cllr Arkell confirmed that the Parish has sufficient stocks of salt and grit for the winter months. If 

    you think a bin needs replenishing please report it.

10. Clerks Report:

Tree Preservation Orders (TPO’s): Brief report from Dawn Shopland circulated to Cllrs prior to the meeting. Not an easy task – some trees are difficult to see and identify from public roads and footpaths. Tree officer requires photographers of trees to be protected. As a few residents would like trees included in the register it was thought that the next step was to include a short piece in an upcoming newsletter. Parish Council could collate parish interest and then contact the Tree Conservation Officer.
     Police reports: The Police are no longer attending Parish Council meetings. Crime statistics are
     now available on line. The clerk will circulate this information as and when she receives update
     notices from the police. Current report refers to vehicle crime, anti-social behaviour and a
     Shop-lifting crime.
11. To report on outside bodies/meetings:

     Minutes from the last Chartered Parishes Group have been circulated to all parish Cllrs and the
     next meeting is set for 7th December 2016, at the GL3 hub in Churchdown. 7 to 9pm. NDP’s
     are on the agenda.

    Our Neighbourhood Development Plan: recent meeting saw extra people turning out with many

    active/productive discussions. Getting close to producing questionnaires on subjects like 

    schools and health. A request from Cllr Withers to ensure this is a separate/active agenda item

    for the next full parish council meeting.
12. To adopt Parish Council policies:

Standing Orders – check wording on section 3a – Alcohol, 7a and 15xiii

Job description and contract of employment – simplify.

13. To discuss the Environmental Warden Proposal:
TBC are seeking financial support to provide for a uniformed person to cover the whole borough, the cost to be shared between the Borough and parishes, for a 3 year period, to help reduce dog fouling and possibly other environmental despoilment issues. Parish Councils have been invited to submit expressions of interest. Some parish Councils have suggested that this is wholly a Borough responsibility and are not happy to support this scheme. Parish Councils have a general power to incur expenditure under the Local Government Act. Parish Councils and the local authority have the power to enter into partnerships. S137(2) enables the local authority and parish councils to contribute towards defraying of expenditure or in the exercise of another local authority’s functions. Cllrs did not think there was a sufficient problem in this parish to warrant the additional expenditure (and subsequent additional rise in the precept request to cover any financial outlay). 
14. To discuss a response to the Gloucestershire’s Schools Admissions Policies.

School placements have been discussed at the NDP meeting. Young parishioners have experienced difficulties in gaining places at the local schools (Norton and Deerhurst/Apperley) during the last 7/8 years, partly due to additional house building in proximity to the schools. The parish lost its school in the 1960’s with an understanding that there would be places made available. On challenging this understanding the Local Authority have confirmed this is no longer the case and some young parishioners have been forced to go to appeal to gain a place at their considered closest school if no older siblings are currently attending.
Gloucestershire County Council is consulting on their admissions policy. The policy explains how children will be offered a place at the schools that they are responsible for administering the admissions process for. There are no significant policy changes. Feedback to the policy is open from 1st November to 31st December 2016 and can be found on the GCC website.
15. To approve Clerks training request:
     Clerks Knowledge part 3 – topics covered include useful standing orders/code of conduct/IT
     provision/planning/community engagement/tires of government and grant funding.
    Unanimously approved.
16. Items for a future agenda:
Website – Cllr Withers to re visit various host providers and suggest a suitable provider.
Fracking – GCC Minerals and Waste Plan consultation – small section in the plan that could provide an opportunity for fracking to be established in the County – as highlighted by Stroud Town Council.
Fly Tipping – recurring problem of rubbish being tipped in the field and gateway of land just off the large layby opposite the Leigh turning.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  Wednesday 8th February 2017, 7.30pm at St Catherine’s, the Leigh. The Annual General Meeting will be 10th May 2016.
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